LOUISIANA TAX FREE SHOPPING COMMISSION

Commission Meeting

Wednesday, February 3, 2016
MINUTES
Meeting Location: Louisiana Department of Revenue

Louisiana Room, 7th Floor

617 North Third Street

Baton Rouge, Louisiana 

10:30 A.M.  

Commission Members Present: 
Steve Windham, LTFSC Chairman; Kevin Richard, Deputy Secretary, Louisiana Department of Revenue; Laura Lapeze, Louisiana Treasurer's Office; Doug Bourgeois, Office of the Lt. Governor; and Lisa Ponce de Leon, LTFS World Trade Center appointee.
Also Present:
Denise Thevenot, Executive Director, LTFS



Joseph D'Arcangelo, Assistant Director, LTFS

1.
CALL TO ORDER  
Chairman Windham called the meeting to order at 1:35 p.m. and thanked everyone for attending. For the benefit of Commissioner Doug Bourgeois, the new designee of Lieutenant Governor Billy Nungesser, Ms. Thevenot gave a brief history of the Tax Free Shopping Program and the Commission structure.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Commissioners reviewed the minutes from the July 30, 2015 meeting.  With no questions or discussion, on a motion by Ms. Ponce de Leon and seconded by Ms. Lapeze, the minutes of the previous meeting were unanimously approved.

3.
PROGRAM STATUS

Ms. Thevenot reviewed the Program Status Reports.  She stated that the program was doing extremely well, with 2015 purchases and number of customers far surpassing 2014 activity. She attributed much of the increase to the reopening of the Outlet Collection at Riverwalk in downtown New Orleans and also arrival of Copa Airlines in New Orleans. During the 2015 calendar year, Brazil, China, and Philippines continued as the top three countries in both spending and number of visitors. While the report showed that the average amount spent per travel party was $810, and average individual sale amount was $228, both comparable to the previous year, the number of customers increased from 40,201 to 51,641 and the purchase totals increased from $32.5M to $41.8M.  
In looking to help increase the upward trend of Program activity, Ms. Thevenot talked about the need for increased advertising, especially with the upcoming IPW Conference, the world’s largest tour operator and travel agent convention, being held this year in New Orleans in June.  She said that the conference is the premier event at which vendors and officials countywide showcase themselves to attract tourism. Ms. Ponce de Leon agreed on the importance of the IPW Conference and proposed some of the prior year surplus funds collected in handling fees be used, as per LTFS Statute, for increased advertising and marketing. Ms. Thevenot also spoke about the possibility of starting a Louisiana Shopping Trail as an added draw for international shoppers.  The Commissioners then agreed that LTFS should do additional advertising and marketing in conjunction with the IPW Conference.
4.
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Mr. D’Arcangelo presented an abridged financial report.  He said LTFS’s contracted accounting firm was unable to provide full financial statements in time for the scheduled meeting due to tax season.  The report showed revenue at $437,466 for the first half of the fiscal year, with expenses at $481,954, resulting in a deficit of $44,488.  He said that these figures represent the financial status anticipated at this point.  Since many large expenses are presented during the first part of the fiscal year, he said the remainder of the year projects revenue to exceed expenses. He also stated that the fiscal year budget included an additional $50,000 of excess prior year revenues to be used for marketing, but that it does not reflect in the report’s current revenues. The additional expense, however, does reflect in current expenses, which then also contributes to the posted deficit. Ms. Ponce de Leon made a motion to accept the presented financial reports.  Seconded by Ms. Lapeze, the Commissioners voted unanimously to accept the reports.    
5. ACTION ITEMS

Ms. Thevenot presented a proposal to approve international travel and reallocate some travel budget funds to allow two upcoming trips. The first trip she explained was a trade mission to Panama, in conjunction with GNO, Inc. and Copa Airlines, to promote Louisiana as a destination.  The second trip was the upcoming trade mission to Canada, with the Lt. Governor’s Office and numerous state tourism officials, to promote Louisiana.  Mr. D’Arcangelo stated that the funds were originally budgeted for three other trips during the fiscal year which were now cancelled. With no further discussion, Ms. Lapeze motioned to approve the trips and budget reallocation, and it was seconded by Ms. Ponce de Leon and unanimously approved.      

Ms. Thevenot then presented a proposal to open an additional tax refund center at Tanger Factory Outlet in Gonzales.  She said Tanger approached LTFS to open a refund office at the mall and stated they would do so free of any charge to LTFS. Mr. D’Arcangelo said the drafted contract presented was similar to the existing contact with Macy’s at Lakeside Shopping Center in Metairie, with no compensation due from LTFS. In lieu of the proposal, the Commissioners recommended that upon contracting with Tanger, that LTFS provide them with up to 10 voucher books monthly at no charge.  These voucher books are currently billed to mall management to use for customer purchases at mall stores that may run out of vouchers. On a motion by Mr. Richard and seconded by Mr. Bourgeois, the Commissioners voted to pursue the contract with Tanger Mall. 

Mr. D’Arcangelo reported that during the last annual Legislative Audit, the Program did not have a written policy for contracts.  He said although LTFS normally routes all contracts through the Department of Revenue, it was recommended LTFS adopt their own written policy. He said he obtained a written policy from Revenue, basically the OSP Professional Service Contracts Guidelines, and after review, determined it could be adopted for LTFS.  On a motion by Mr. Richard and seconded by Ms. Lapeze, the written policy was adopted with the provision that it was subject to change should Revenue or Division of Administration’s policy change.  
6.
OTHER BUSINESS
Ms. Thevenot stated that the Program is due to sunset on June 30, 2017.  She said historically LTFS has appeared before the State Legislature during the session year prior to expiration.  A bill to renew/extend the Program for another 4 years was already drafted by Revenue personnel, and Ms. Thevenot said she had been in contact with several legislators to possibly carry the bill.  After discussion, the Commissioners agreed to pursue the legislation during the upcoming Regular Legislative Session.
7.
ADJOURN
There being no further business, a motion was made by Ms. Lapeze and seconded by Mr. Richard to adjourn the meeting at 2:45 p.m. 
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